

State Budget Update

LIZ KRUEGER April 3, 2020

ISSUE: NEW YORK STATE BUDGET



Dear Neighbor,

While COVID-19 updates have been my primary communication with you in these difficult times, I did want to take a moment to give a report on the New York State budget, which has now passed as of yesterday afternoon. This budget is a crisis budget. It is not what we expected to be passing when we came to Albany in January, but it is what this moment calls for. The current crisis and its economic impact have resulted in a dramatic increase in the need for services while at the same time cutting state tax revenues and leaving the state

with at least a \$15 billion deficit to close.

Reaching an agreement on a budget between the Governor, the Assembly, and the Senate in this current reality was a huge challenge, particularly given the significant power imbalance created by our state constitution, which gives the Governor an extraordinary amount of leverage in negotiations. I am disappointed with some of the results, particularly the Governor's attack on third parties, his dangerous cuts to Medicaid, and his refusal to ask the wealthiest among us to pay their fair share.

However, I do believe that the final budget acknowledges the massive economic issues we face while protecting our most vulnerable neighbors and essential services. And in spite of my serious concerns about certain positions the Governor has taken in the budget, I want to acknowledge how well he has managed the immediate crisis we are facing.

Coronavirus has devastated our economic outlook and cut our revenue by billions of dollars. There will be painful cuts to programs we all care about. But along with my colleagues, I fought hard to pass a responsible budget that will still give our families and communities the tools we need to beat COVID-19 and recover economically once the pandemic is over.

Some of the key provisions of the budget include:

COVID-19 Emergency Funds

\$4 billion in State emergency appropriations to directly address the crisis

Healthcare

I am deeply concerned that the final budget includes unjustifiable cost shifts to localities, who face the same or worse fiscal pressures as the state, and that the implementation of Medicaid redesign proposals has the potential to limit access to healthcare and shortchange providers, which is particularly concerning in the middle of a healthcare crisis. That said, I was happy that the Governor has reversed himself and will accept additional Medicaid funding from the Federal Government. The legislature also pushed back on some of the worst proposals from the Governor, and was able to address a number of key issues, and:

- Restored more than \$300 million in Medicaid funding that was proposed to be cut.
- · Restored more than \$100 million of hospital funding that was proposed to be cut.
- · Restored funding for public hospitals and indigent care.

Other key health initiatives include:

- · Expanded access to telehealth in the Medicaid program so more New Yorkers can connect with their physical and mental healthcare providers.
- · Established a Prescription Drug Pricing and Accountability Board to make sure that New Yorkers aren't overcharged for vital medication.
- · Tobacco and vaping control regulations, including prohibiting the retail sale of flavored vapor products, unless the product is approved by the Federal Food and Drug Administration through the premarket tobacco product application process.

Education

- Protected our schools from budget cuts despite a multi-billion dollar state deficit caused by COVID-19 and ensured no district will see a reduction in its Foundation Aid, and all districts will receive their full State Aid allocation.
- Providing \$10 million in new funding for student mental health support grants and \$1 million for civics curriculum development.

Support for those Economically Impacted by the Current Crisis:

- · Increased Unemployment Insurance funding by \$1.05 billion in anticipation of increased unemployment claims due to COVID-19.
- Provided more than \$22.65 million for Temporary Assistance for Needy Families and other human service programs.
- · Provided \$200 million in additional support for the Child Care Development Block Grant to assist families affected by the public health emergency.
- Eliminated the current photo identification requirement for public assistance recipients and allowed these New Yorkers to access a free identification card.
- Added \$9.8 million to address an anticipated increase in workers compensation claims spurred by COVID-19.

Transportation

· Addressed MTA COVID-19 revenue shortfalls by:

o Allowing the MTA to temporarily access emergency loans to offset revenue losses and increased costs caused by COVID-19, with measures in place to ensure the money is spent wisely and that emergency borrowing will be paid off as quickly as possible when revenues recover.

o Empowering the MTA to temporarily borrow from the congestion pricing lockbox to offset revenue losses caused by COVID-19, with strong protections in the form of review by the MTA Board, the State Budget Division, and a requirement that the lockbox will be repaid with priority.

- · Committed \$3 billion to the MTA's 2020-24 Capital Plan.
- · Provided the State Department of Transportation with \$6 billion in capital funds to help ensure vital investments are made to the state's transportation system.

Environmental Protection

- · Authorized the \$3 billion 'Restore Mother Nature Bond Act' which includes:
- o \$1 billion for restoration and flood risk reduction
- o \$700 million for climate change mitigation
- o \$550 million for open space land conservation and recreation
- o \$550 million for water quality improvement and resilient infrastructure; and
- o Specific provisions for projects benefiting environmental justice communities

- · Banned polystyrene food packaging and polystyrene packaging peanuts beginning January 1, 2022.
- · Banned high-volume hydraulic fracturing plus imposing a moratorium on applications for gelled propane hydraulic fracturing filed with the Department of Environmental Conservation.
- · Created a new Office of Renewable Energy Siting, a NYSERDA build-ready program, and an electric power transmission plan to accelerate the development of renewable energy, while ensuring community input and benefits and environmental protections.

Criminal Justice Reform and Public Safety

The issues of bail and discovery reform and whether they needed to be changed were particularly contentious, but I believe the final agreement was successful in preserving the essence of the reforms we made last year while adjusting them to address specific offenses and repeat offenders. I was pleased that the changes do not allow judicial discretion for remand on misdemeanors and non-violent felonies. Among key actions included in the budget were:

- · Changes to New York's bail law such as making several high level offenses now bail eligible including certain sex crimes, high level drug offenses, domestic violence felonies, crimes resulting in a death, and offenses directly related to an individual's flight risk; and creating a mechanism to address individuals who repeatedly commit crimes
- · Provided \$40 million to support the implementation of discovery reforms

- · Barred gun ownership for individuals who commit serious offenses in other states
- · Empowered law enforcement to seize weapons for at least 48 hours when responding to domestic violence incidents.

Cannabis:

I was disappointed that a program of Cannabis Regulation and Taxation that centered on addressing the wrongs done by the drug war and reinvesting in communities most impacted was not included in the final budget. That said, it was clear for some time that the Governor was not willing to move from his legalization proposal, and that proposal did not adequately address the needs of harmed communities. I will continue to push for passage of my legislation, the Marijuana Regulation and Taxation Act, which I believe to be the right approach.

Campaign Finance Reform:

The budget also includes language codifying the recommendations of the 2019 Campaign Finance Reform Commission. I have serious concerns regarding the impact of these proposals on third parties. However, I am pleased that New York will finally implement public financing of campaigns which will reduce the influence of big money on our politics and government.

Through this budget we will keep New York State solvent and functioning, and meet the needs of the present emergency. In the face of challenges the likes of which our state and our nation have not faced in generations, we will protect New Yorkers' health, and stand up for New York students, families, and small businesses.

But make no mistake – this budget is not the final word. Far from it. When the immediate crisis is over, we must take a hard look at where we stand and how we got here; we must face down the structural flaws and inequities in our society that this crisis has revealed; and we must begin to chart a path for New York in which no one is left behind or sacrificed, in which everyone pitches in their fair share, and in which we make the hard and complex decisions to ensure the future is bright for all New Yorkers.

Best,

Liz Krueger

State Senator